ZEALS PARISH COUNCIL
draft  Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 7 September 2017 at 7pm
Present Cllrs Spencer (CS) (Chair), Wigg (JW), Gibbons (MG), Gray (JG), Moodie (BM) and Hole-Jones (CH).

Apologies: Cllr Corbin (DC).

In attendance: Parish Clerk and 5 members of the public.

22 Open Forum:
A local resident suggested that posters from the last County Council elections should be taken down, and the Chairman volunteered to do that.

23 Approval of minutes:

Parish Council Meeting 20 July 2017. Proposed by CS, seconded by JW and agreed by all present.

24 Matters arising from the previous minutes:
A number of items were discussed in some detail later in the meeting, however, certain issues only warranted a brief comment at this stage.  

a. The owners of the Car Wash continue to leave their advertising board on the grass verge along New Road after the close of business each day, and, as they do not have any authority to leave it there, the Clerk is to write to the owners requesting its removal. 

b. Wolverton Lane verges and issuing water problems: Problems still exist. The Clerk will direct the Parish Steward on his next visit, and the Clerk is to contact Street Scene at Wiltshire Council for their assistance with these matters.

25 Planning  matters: To consider the following application:

a. Proposed part demolition of an existing free range egg laying unit and the construction of a more modern unit at Batch Farm, off Bells Lane, Zeals. 

DC at the site meeting held on 14 August 2017 proposed that the Parish Council should support the application which which was seconded by CH, and the vote was unanimous.

26 Financial matters
a) External Auditors Report: the Clerk informed Cllrs that Grant Thornton UK LLP had certified the Annual Return for the Parish Council for the year ended 31 March 2017. A notice to that effect has been published on the Village Hall noticeboard.

b) Half-Year Financial Report: 

· Current Account balance end of August 2017: £9,248.56

· Proposed September expenditure: £1,523.08

· Resulting in a projected end of September balance: £7,725.48 (2016 equivalent: £7,375.89)

· Total expenditure so far from Current Account: £6.882.89

· Deposit Account:£6,010.18 

c) To consider and approve the following payments: i) Clerk's expenses £10 ii) Clerk's Office payment £16 iii) Clerk's wages for August and September £350.08 iv) Daniel Munster Building Services  £60 v) Mrs R Corbin £36 Allotment Winner's trophy engraving vi) Mr Phil Buttress £300 for grass cutting services throughout the village vii)K Spencer Ltd £1 rent for Zeals Pastures viii) Grants to local organisations a) Upper Stour Parish magazine £125 b) Zeals Village News £200 c) St Martin's LCC £250 for upkeep of churchyard d) Mere Link Scheme £150

Proposed by JG and seconded by BM, and agreed by all present that the payments be approved. However, for future reference, as far as awarding a grant for the local swimming pool is concerned, the Parish Council needs to know if it is going to be used, and then it will consider supporting the facility with an annual grant.
Action:The Clerk was asked to seek information about the pool for the next meeting.

27 Speed Indicator Device: 

Following on from the last meeting when the topic was raised, it now appears that Mere Council, according to County Councillor Jeans, wishes to have sole use of their SID. Consequently, CS suggested that the best way forward for Zeals was to form a consortium with Stourton and with Kilmington: for ease of access and for the financial advantages outlined at the last meeting. MG has volunteered to lead this project for Zeals, and he is in possession of the research work carried out earlier by DC.

Action: Clerk to inform Steve Harris at the SW Wiltshire Area Board about our wishes.

28 Whitesheet Academy:
The Cllrs noted that the Chair of the Local Board had written a realistic and also an encouraging report for the Village News in which she summarised the recent changes and spoke of the high hopes for the future of the school, certainly in Zeals. JW suggested we should seek a private meeting with Tony Smith, the Chairman of DSAT, at a time and venue of his choosing so that the Parish Council is made aware of the plans that the Academy Trust have for the future of the school in Zeals.
Action: Clerk to write to the Academy Chair of Governors requesting such a meeting.

29 Trailer Depot at Longcross:
Not having had an encouraging or fair reply from Wiltshire Council's Planning Enforcement Officer, all councillors were in agreement that a further communication be sent from the Parish Council to a higher authority, emphasising the lack of adherence by the company concerned to the original application that they submitted to Wiltshire Council in the first place.
Action: A draft letter to be written and then distributed to councillors for their final approval before it is dispatched.

Several members of the audience highlighted a series of common breaches of the planning conditions that they have witnessed recently, and on a regular basis by the firm. They were encouraged by the Clerk to send off their own complaints to the authorities at Wiltshire Council, as the planning enforcement officer needs as much confirmation as possible that transgressions are occurring regularly. 

30 Cherry Tree on Village Green:
JW suggested that the tree needs some attention. CS suggested that it be monitored for another year or so, and that he had taken this view from a local tree surgeon. It could be that in time we would need to plant a replacement tree as there are signs that it may be nearing the end of its life. BM suggested that we ask the residents for their preferred choice of replacement tree
Action: Clerk to comment in the Village News and opinions sought via a survey in the Village Shop.

31 Future Posts on the Parish Council:
This item is to be deferred to the next meeting when it will be discussed in greater detail. However, JW did state that he will be standing down from the Parish Council when he relocates.

Future action: The Clerk informed Cllrs that a casual vacancy would need to be advertised locally once JW formally resigns, and that Cllrs should be aware that the roles of Vice-Chair of the Parish Council and Chair of the Planning Committee  would need to be filled.

32 Traffic Calming Scheme:
JW provided an up to date resume of the situation at present. He is hopeful that work may begin towards the end of October, but is dependent on progress with other projects involving Wiltshire's contractors. It may take as long as five weeks to complete. There will be some disruption. The plan is to keep New Road open as much as possible. There may be diversions for through traffic at times, but access will be available into the village at both ends for residents.
Action: JW to provide more firm information when it becomes available.

33 Any other business:
Comments of concern were received from the floor about a red car kept stationary along Bell's Lane, but CS informed the public that the car is actually standing on private property. Likewise, the green car parked by the old cafeteria is on private property.

Once again the Clerk advised that residents can report highway issues including defective, obscured road signs and manhole covers, potholes, blocked road drains and litter problems on the My Wiltshire website: www.wiltshire.gov.uk/etc.etc.

34 Date of next meeting:
2 November 2017 at 7 pm.

Closure of meeting: 8.10 pm.

Signed: …........................................................Chairman.              Date......................

There do not constitute a true record until ratified at the next meeting of the Parish Council
